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Research Board, the new and more elaborate electoral
system, the review of the Schools and Institutes and
the flurry of new activities have had one effect in
common: they have all generated new work for the
office and put our staff, and sometimes even the
Honorary Officers, under almost intolerable pressure.
This year some vital tasks have been delayed as a
result of the new calls on staff time. Most notably,
our Annual Report for 19934 is yet to be published;
and the Committee on the Reform of the Bye-Laws,
whose recommendations it had once been hoped to
put before this meeting, has not yet begun work. The
Academy’s administrative budget has always been
low for an institution of our size and our staff have
always been exceptionally helpful and accessible,
both to Fellows and to the general public. [ am sure
that the staff will continue to be helpful and
accessible, but, in my view, that will only be possible
if their numbers increase and our administrative
budget becomes larger. Meanwhile, I know that the
Fellowship will want to record its gratitude to the
exceptionally able and devoted people who work
here for us.

This year sees several changes in the Academy’s
Honorary Officers. Professor Timothy Smiley ceases
to be Secretary for Postgraduate Studies. He was the
first holder of that office; and he is also the last, for
the administration of the postgraduate studentships
scheme has now been taken over by the HRB, of
which Professor Smiley is fortunately a member and
of whose Postgraduate Committee he is chairman. To
him, has fallen the demanding task of monitoring the
competitions for postgraduate studentships and, since
the number of deserving candidates always exceeded
the supply of awards, the even more demanding task
of defending, though with unfailing humanity, the
difficult decisions which had to be made. He has
established as a norm the new pattern of awards on
a 'l year plus 3’ basis, converting doubters and
securing the confidence of the academic community.
Professor Joe Trapp gives up the Foreign
Secretaryship after seven years of devoted service. He
has represented the Academy at innumerable
meetings overseas and received countless delegations
at home, with invariable tact, sensitivity and good
humour, winning the gratitude and affection of many
foreign scholars in the process. Professor Tony
Wrigley has been Treasurer since 1989. He has
rationalised the organisation of our private funds and
established a firm basis for their future development.
Council has benefited immeasurably, not just from
his prudent and careful management of our finances,
but also from his rocklike dependability and solidity
of judgment.
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The Academy is deeply indebted to all three
Honorary Officers for the huge amount of time and
energy they have voluntarily dedicated to its affairs;
and T thank them most warmly. In their places we
welcome Professor Barry Supple as Foreign Secretary
and Mr John Flemming as Treasurer. The Vice-
Presidents for the coming year will be Professor
Gillian Beer, who continues for a second year, and
Professor Peter Haggett, who has accepted my
invitation to succeed Mr Flemming.

One of the most difficult problems in the Academy is
that of how to make the actions of Council and the
Honorary Officers genuinely responsive to the
opinion of Groups, Sections and individual Fellows.
With a Fellowship of over six hundred, it is inevitable
that the Academy, like any large organisation, has to
rely for its day-to-day decision-making upon a
relatively small number of people. It is, of course,
always possible for any Fellow to raise an issue at the
Annual General Meeting. But what is also needed is
a less dramatic or confrontational method of ensuring
that during the course of the year Council acts in a
way which the majority of Fellows regards as
appropriate. Wherever possible, it is already the
practice of Council to seek the views of Groups,
Sections or Section chairmen. Moreover, the Secretary
and I turn to knowledgeable individual Tellows for
advice on particular issues on an almost daily basis.
But there are many matters on which quick decisions
have to be made in response to outside pressures
without time for adequate consultation. In these
cases, I fear that Fellows have no alternative but to
rely on the good judgment of the members of Council
and the Honorary Officers whom they have elected.
The method of election of those persons is thus an
important matter. A suggestion has been made that
the responsibility for nominating candidates for
Council should be transferred from Council itself to
the three Groups, each of whom would nominate two
members annually. This suggestion will be carefully
considered by Council in due course. The main
problem will be that of how to achieve a balanced
membership for Council in terms of subjects,
institutions and gender, when there are three separate
riominating bodies and no general overview.

As for the election of the Honorary Officers, the
Annual General Meeting next year will have to elect
a successor to me as President. It is my intention later
this year to write to all Fellows to seek their
individual views on this matter. That will, I hope,
help to ensure that our next President will be
someone who commands the widest possible support
within the Academy.
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Our highest priority now is to find new premises in
place of 20-21, Cornwall Terrace. The present
building is much too cramped to accommodate the
growing Fellowship and our greatly expanding
volume of business; and we urgently need new
headquarters. A month ago it seemed as if we had
found the ideal solution in the shape of a
distinguished building not very far away. Because it
was larger than our present home, there would have
been increased rent and running costs to pay, but the
DFE was splendidly helpful and we were encouraged
to think that we could afford it. I had confidently
looked forward to concluding my address today with
the news that next year’s Annual General Meeting
would be held in our magnificent new premises. Alas
for human vanity! One sad day last month, we were
informed that the landlords of the building in
question had, contrary to all the expectations we had
been given by their agents, suddenly and
unpredictably chosen to lease the building, not to the
Academy but to another party. So the search starts
again, and with renewed urgency.

Painful episodes of this kind will be familiar enough
to any Fellow who has ever tried to buy or sell a
house. To the Academy they are less familiar and the
experience has been all the more bruising. However,
one of the lessons we have learned on this occasion
is that the costs of acquiring and refitting new

premises, when we eventually find them, are likely to
be considerable; and that it is very probable that we
shall need to look for help, not just from the
Department for Education and Employment, but also
from private benefactors and possibly from Fellows
themselves. In this connection, it is worth noting the
example of our sister body, the Royal Society of
Edinburgh, which a few years ago succeeded in
buying its own premises outright after raising much
of the purchase price from an Appeal to which the
majority of its Fellowship contributed. My Scottish
colleagues will forgive me if I suggest that, if that can
be done in Edinburgh, it might a fortiori be possible
to do it here.

Until new premises have been secured and a larger
administrative staff recruited, there will be severe
limits to what the Academy can hope to achieve. But
the changes of the last few years have cleared the
ground and the way is now open for us to
demonstrate our vitality as the premier learned
society and public representative of the humanities
and social sciences. So I hope that it is with enhanced
confidence that we assemble today for our annual
ritual of renewal, in which we mourn our colleagues
who have gone and rejoice at the election of the new
Fellows with whom the future of the Academy will
lie.






